FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

APRIL 11, 2005

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5), Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Kyle Sonnenberg, Assistant City Manager


Stanley Victrum, Assistant City Manager


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Wilson Lacy, Chairman, PWC


Steve Blanchard, PWC CEO/General Manager

Jason Brady, Governmental Affairs and Public


  Information Director


Stacy K. Hansen, Deputy City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Pastor Alfonza McAllister, Smith Chapel FWB Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Special Events


The Mayor and Council members reviewed the special events for the month of April 2005.

RECOGNITIONS:

A.
Proclamation in honor of Dixie Youth Baseball Week.


Council Member Keefe presented a Proclamation to Bruce Mitchell in honor of Dixie Youth Baseball Week.

B.
Proclamation in honor of the Westover Wolverines.


Mayor Pitts presented a Proclamation to Coach Hart, Principal Smith, and members of the basketball team in honor of the Westover Wolverines.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)
2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of March 28, 2005.

2.
Council work session held on April 4, 2005.

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Adopt resolution approving a Municipal Agreement with NCDOT for the Traffic Separation Study.

COPY OF A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2005-023.

C.
Approve request from Dogwood Festival for waiver of tent permit fees for 2005 Festival.

D.
Case No. P05-11F.  Approve the initial zoning to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area on the north side of Cliffdale Road and west of Reilly Road.  Containing 10.17 acres more or less and being the property of Landfall Partners, LLC, as evidenced by map and legal description furnished by the City of Fayetteville.  Property was annexed by the City of Fayetteville effective February 28, 2005.

E.
Case No. P05-15F.  Approve the rezoning from R10 Residential District to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located near the Yadkin Road and Fillyaw Road intersection.  Containing 3.54 acres more or less and being the property of Daniel and Yukiko Koceja, et al., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Books 2578 and 2971, pages 864 and 430, Cumberland County Registry.

F.
Adopt resolution of intent to close a portion of Wesley Avenue.

PRELIMINARY RESOLUTION AND NOTICE OF INTENT TO CLOSE A PORTION OF WESLEY AVENUE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2005-024.

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Case No. P05-9F.  Consider the rezoning from R15 Residential District to R10 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2316 Morganton Road.  Containing 1.45 acres more or less and being the property of David H. Fonke as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3095, page 0645, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated the property owner had requested rezoning from R15 to R6 in 2004, and at that time the Zoning Commission had recommended denial and Council had upheld that recommendation and denied the request.  He advised that the denial had been based on recent actions by the Council and Zoning Commission in their denial of this and adjacent parcels.

Council Member Williams inquired if rezoning to R10 Residential would change the area and encourage more development.  Mr. Teal responded that he was unsure if development would be encouraged, but the Zoning Commission felt that R15 Residential was more appropriate for the area.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:35 p.m.

Mr. Bob Bowers, 2315 Morganton Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in favor of the rezoning.  He stated that the vast majority of the accidents that had occurred in the area involved young drivers and college students, not the residents of the surrounding areas.

Mr. R. Jonathan Charleston, 201 Hay Street, Suite 2000, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in favor of the rezoning, stating that Dr. Fonke would be seeking the highest and best use of his property.  He reserved his remaining time for rebuttal.

Dr. David Fonke, 2316 Morganton Road, Fayetteville, NC, requested that Council rezone his property so that it could be developed.  He stated he would want to develop four units on the property.  He reserved his remaining time for rebuttal.

Dr. James Thomas Morley, 206 Hull Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke against the rezoning of the property.  He stated he had moved to the area because he wanted to live the life of Aristotle.  He stated he would be vehemently opposed to the rezoning.


Ms. Janet Whitaker, 313 North Churchill Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated that Mr. Charleston said there would be no compelling reason not to rezone, and that she and her neighbors were compelling reasons.  She stated that the neighborhood consisted of single-family units, and if rezoned, the only way to get eight units on the property would be to make multi-family units and that would change the character of the neighborhood.


Ms. Carrie Carroll, 2404 Morganton Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke against rezoning and implored Council to deny the request.  She stated that neighborhoods were worth preserving and that she and her neighbors were stakeholders in the neighborhood.


Ms. Virginia Carroll, 2404 Morganton Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated that as a 35-year resident of Morganton Road, she would be opposed to the rezoning.  She stated she had moved to the area because it had been all single-family homes and felt that zoning should be to protect property owners.


On rebuttal, Mr. Jonathan Charleston stated there should be no compelling reason for the denial of the rezoning.  He stated that while traffic would be an issue, it would not be a big issue.  He affirmed that Dr. Fonke desired to have eight single-family units, which would only increase traffic by 80 trips per day.


Mr. Charleston also stated regarding the petition that was presented to Council members, Mr. Charleston stated the 30 or 40 names on the petition represented only about 18 households.  He also stated that the character of the neighborhood would remain residential.


On rebuttal from the opponents, Ms. Janet Whitaker stated that traffic would not be an issue and that the neighborhood would not have a problem with four units, but would have a problem with eight.


Ms. Carrie Carroll stated the highest and best use of the property should remain R15 Residential.


Ms. Virginia Carroll stated she felt eight units would change the flavor of the neighborhood.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:10 p.m.


Council Member Williams asked why the Zoning Commission had recommended R10 Residential on a neighboring property 10 years ago but had denied it now.  Mr. Teal responded that the recommendation to rezone to R10 in the past had been a compromise.  He stated the property owner in that instance had originally requested R6 zoning, but had been amenable to R10.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to approve the rezoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 2 in favor (Council Members Williams and Haire) to 7 in opposition (Mayor Pro Tem Kirby abstaining)


Discussion was held regarding the rights of property owners and the tendency to forget about neighborhoods.


Mr. Teal, when asked if eight units would fit on the property responded that they probably could, but would have to be very small.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to deny the rezoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Williams) (Mayor Pro Tem Kirby abstaining)

B.
Case No. P05-10F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2311 Bragg Boulevard.  Containing 0.19 acres more or less and being the property of William D. and Naomi E. Walker as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 6728, pages 0723-0725, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated that the Land Use Plan for this area had called for medium-density residential.  He stated that there would only be one ingress/egress to Bragg Boulevard on this property while the neighboring business would have access to Barrington Circle.  He stated the Zoning Commission had recommended denial of rezoning.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:30 p.m.

Mr. William Walker, 1505 Edgeware Court, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in favor of the rezoning.  As the property owner, Mr. Walker stated that he and his wife had purchased the property because it had met the pre-requisites for P2 zoning.  He stated the lot was a small one and the home on the property was only 800 square feet.  Regarding traffic, he stated this property would create no more problems than any other property along Bragg Boulevard.  He asked Council to please reconsider his request.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:35 p.m.


Discussion was held regarding setback and buffer zones on the property.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the rezoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Council Member Gonzalez stated she was opposed to the rezoning.
VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez and Kirby)

C.
Case No. P05-12F.  Consider an application by Moorman, Kizer & Reitzel, Inc., for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 30‑120(4), to allow for mini-warehouse activities in C3 Commercial District for the property located at 5221 Bragg Boulevard at Bonnie and Quillan Streets.  Containing 4.98 acres more or less and being the property of American Flag Bragg Boulevard, LLC, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Books 6560 and 6649, pages 493-495 and 295-296, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He gave a summary of the Land Use Plan for this and the surrounding properties.

Council Member Keefe inquired if this property would be a split parcel and had Council not closed the street between the two parcels to create one large lot.  Mr. Teal answered in the affirmative to those questions.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:48 p.m.  

Mr. Guy Lampe, 415 North 2nd Street, Smithfield, NC, and Mr. Allen Brewer, 218 Stacy Weaver Drive, Fayetteville, NC, were sworn in.

Mr. Lampe and Mr. Brewer stated their names and reserved their time for rebuttal.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:49 p.m.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby moved to approve the Special Use Permit.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
PWC Matters:

A.
Strategic Business report for March 2005.

Mr. Wilson Lacy, PWC Chairman, stated that the Report would be basically the same as to what had been reported in February.  He stated that PWC had been working on their FY 2006 budget and he invited all Council members and the Mayor to attend the presentation.


No action was taken.

5.
Case No. P05-13F.  Consider the rezoning from M2 Industrial District and R6 Residential District to R5 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 1053 71st School Road.  Containing 6.85 acres more or less and being the property of Louie and Rosa Wardlaw as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Books 2892 and 2964, pages 416 and 607, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item and gave a summary of the surrounding zoning and stated that the Zoning Commission had recommended R5A Residential zoning.


Council Member Williams inquired as to the difference between R5 and R5A zoning.  Mr. Teal responded that the number of units that could be developed on the property was higher for R5 and that the Zoning Commission had been uncomfortable with R5 for these parcels.  He also stated that the Land Use Plan had called for medium-density and it had been felt that R5A would be best for the area.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the rezoning to an R5A Residential District.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Council Member Massey asked Mr. Clinton Harris what he wanted to say about this issue.  Mr. Harris asked if this action would be in compliance with the Fair Housing Act.

6.
Case No. P05-14F.  Consider the rezoning from P1 Professional District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for properties located at 1677, 1669, and 1665 Owen Drive.  Containing 1.15 acres more or less and being the property of Philip and Janna Rizzo, Dan K. Stamps and Ron Padrick as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 4185, 4531, and 5250, pages 177, 544, and 119, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated that the surrounding properties had been zoned P1, P2, C1, or C1P.  He stated the applicant had requested C1, the Planning Commission had recommended P2 Professional, and the Zoning Commission had recommended C1.  He stated that the Zoning Commission had recommended C1 to keep the zoning consistent with the area.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the rezoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Consider request from Cumberland County League of Women Voters for use of the City Council Chamber on the evenings of Tuesday, October 25; Thursday, October 27; and Tuesday, November 1, 2005, to hold public debates for candidates for City Council seats on October 25 and 27, and to hold debates for Mayoral candidates on Tuesday, November 1.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the request.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Consider recommendations from the Bond Projects Committee:


Council Member Keefe, Chairman, presented this item.  He stated that the Bond Projects Committee had seen an opportunity to be able to leverage bond money in the amount of $8,000,000.00 and gave a brief summary of what the bond money would be used for.  He clarified that $100,000.00 would be used for all neighborhood traffic improvements, not just speed humps.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the recommendations to include specifying traffic improvements which may include speed humps.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

9.
Consider the following General Obligation Bond Matters to implement Bond Projects Committee recommendations:

A.
Adopt resolution making certain findings relating to the authorization and issuance of general obligation street and sidewalk improvement bonds, fire station bonds, drainage improvement bonds and land acquisition bonds of the City of Fayetteville, North Carolina, and ratifying the action of the Finance Director in filing an application for approval thereof with the Local Government Commission.

RESOLUTION MAKING CERTAIN FINDINGS RELATING TO THE AUTHORIZATION AND ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION STREET AND SIDEWALK IMPROVEMENT BONDS, FIRE STATION BONDS, DRAINAGE IMPORVEMENT BONDS AND LAND ACQUISITION BONDS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, AND RATIFYING THE ACTION OF THE FINANCE DIRECTOR IN FILING APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL THEREOF WITH LOCAL GOVERNMENT COMMISSION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2005-025.

B.
Introduce the following bond orders:

1.
Order authorizing $3,510,000.00 Street and Sidewalk Improvement Bonds.

2.
Order authorizing $3,340,000.00 Fire Station Bonds.

3.
Order authorizing $600,000.00 Drainage Improvement Bonds.

4.
Order authorizing $1,000,000.00 Land Acquisition Bonds.

C.
Direct the Finance Director to make and file with the City Clerk the Sworn Statement of Debt, set the public hearing for April 25, 2005, upon the foregoing orders and direct the Deputy City Clerk to publish each bond order once in the newspaper no later than April 18, 2005.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve Items 9.A, 9.B, and 9.C.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

10.
Consider adoption of resolution approving 300 Hay Street project concept and authorizing City Manager to negotiate and execute implementing agreements and actions.

Mr. Marshall Isler, Downtown Development Corporation, presented this item.  Mr. Isler summarized and highlighted the projects, what would be requested of the City and the benefits of the project.  He stated that according to HUD guidelines, 25 percent of the units in the project would be available to low-income families.

Discussion ensued regarding minority participation in the construction of the buildings and occupancy of the units.

Mr. Mark Stout, one of the developers, stated that the developers were committed to having 15 percent minority participation.

Mr. Stout stated that he expected the time from ground breaking until opening would be less than 20 months.

When questioned regarding the safeguards to the City, Mr. Isler and Brandon Poole, attorney for the Downtown Development Corporation (DDC), stated that safeguards would be in place at every phase of the development and if the developers had not performed, the property would revert back to the City or its designee.

Council Member Williams inquired as to the collective experience of the developers, in years.  Mr. Stout responded that collectively there had been over 100 years of experience and that the developers had constructed over 300 houses for residential use per year in Cumberland and Harnett Counties.

Council Member Smith asked what would be done to help the current tenant of the building.  Mr. Isler responded that the developers had agreed to pay for her moving expenses and any differential in rent at her new location.  He stated the tenant had also requested a contract to purchase space in the new building, but until the contract with the City had been completed, the developers could not offer her a contract.  He stated the tenant would be given first choice in the new building.  Ms. Suzanne Pennink confirmed that.

Discussion ensued regarding exactly what the Council would be agreeing to.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, AUTHORIZING THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY, DEMOLITION, AND CLEARNING OF IMPROVEMENTS AND DISPOSITION OF REAL PROPERTY TO FACILITATE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES IN THE 300 BLOCK OF HAY STREET.  RESOLUTION NO. R2005-026.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Smith and Worthy)

11.
Consider items for referral to City-County Liaison Committee (Committee meeting scheduled for Thursday, April 28).

A.
Discussion of senior citizen center and request for proposals development (Tabled from January 27, 2005, meeting).
B.
Update on collaboration of recycling (Tabled from January 27, 2005, meeting).

C.
Discussion of joint planning (Requested by County Commissioners).

D.
Discussion of urban water/sewer infrastructure (Requested by County Commissioners).

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.


Council Member Williams requested to add discussion of population and growth to the City-County Liaison Committee agenda.

12.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

Nominations:

A.
Joint City and County Human Relations Commission – 1 resignation – 1 fill-in needed

Mr. Frank Maness, Jr., was nominated by Council Member Worthy.


Ms. Liliana Parker was nominated by Council Member Dawkins.

Information – May Vacancies:

B.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings – 2 vacancies
13.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Update on Parks Projects.


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, suggested that Council read over the very impressive Parks Projects list.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
NCLM Legislative Bulletins (March 18 and 25, 2005 Editions).

2.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission – minutes of February 28, 2005.

3.
Police Department – Report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of February 2005.

4.
Airport Commission – minutes of February 22, 2005.

5.
Transportation Coordinating Committee – minutes of January 12, 2005; Transportation Advisory Committee – minutes of January 26, 2005.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

STACY K. HANSEN




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

Deputy City Clerk



Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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